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Cabinet - Tuesday 7 December 2021 
 

 
 
 

Cabinet 
 

MINUTES of the OPEN section of the Cabinet held on Tuesday 7 December 
2021 at 11.00 am at the Council Offices, 160 Tooley Street, London SE1 2QH.  
 

 

PRESENT: Councillor Kieron Williams (Chair) 
Councillor Jasmine Ali 
Councillor Evelyn Akoto 
Councillor Stephanie Cryan 
Councillor Helen Dennis 
Councillor Rebecca Lury 
Councillor Darren Merrill 
Councillor Alice Macdonald 
Councillor Jason Ochere 
Councillor Catherine Rose 
 
 

1. APOLOGIES  
 

 All members were present. 
 

2. NOTIFICATION OF ANY ITEMS OF BUSINESS WHICH THE CHAIR DEEMS 
URGENT  

 

 The chair gave notice of the following late items: 
 
Item 7:  Deputation requests 
Item 11:  Council Tax Base 2022-23 
Item 12: Policy and Resources Strategy 2022-23 to 2024-25 update. 
 
Reasons for urgency and lateness will specified in the relevant minutes. 
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3. NOTICE OF INTENTION TO CONDUCT BUSINESS IN A CLOSED MEETING, 
AND ANY REPRESENTATIONS RECEIVED  

 

 There were none. 
 

4. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS AND DISPENSATIONS  
 

 There were none. 
 

5. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME (15 MINUTES)  
 

 There were none. 
 

6. MINUTES  
 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That the minutes of the meeting held on 19 October 2021 be approved as a 
correct record and signed by the chair. 

 

7. DEPUTATION REQUESTS  
 

 The report had not been circulated five clear days in advance of the meeting. The 
chair agreed to accept this item as urgent (the requests had been received in line 
with the council’s constitutional deadline for the receipt of deputation requests). 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the following deputation requests be heard: 

 

 Southwark Group of Tenants Organisations (SGTO) 

 Traders and representatives at Elephant and Castle 

 Age Speaks. 
 
2. A representative of each the above deputations addressed cabinet for five 

minutes and questions were asked of each deputation for a period of five 
minutes.  

 
 
 
 



3 
 
 

Cabinet - Tuesday 7 December 2021 
 

8. GATEWAY 1 - PROCUREMENT STRATEGY APPROVAL: ALL-AGE 
COMMUNITY DRUG AND ALCOHOL EARLY INTERVENTION, PREVENTION, 
RECOVERY AND TREATMENT SYSTEM  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That a public contract regulations (PCR) 2015 competitive procurement 

process for a community illicit drug and alcohol early intervention, prevention, 
recovery and treatment system for residents of all ages, with a total maximum 
annual contract value of up to £3,957,084 for an initial period of 3 years from 
1 December 2022, with the option to extend for a period or further periods of 
up to 9 years in increments with break clauses at the council’s sole discretion, 
making a total maximum contract value of up to £47,485,008 over a 
maximum 12 year term be approved.  

 
2. That gateway (GW) 2 contract award decision be delegated to the strategic 

director of environment and leisure, in consultation with the cabinet member 
for health and wellbeing.  

 
3. That the inclusion of the Rough Sleeping Drug and Alcohol Treatment Grant 

(RSDATG) project be noted, that is hosted within the adult integrated drug 
and alcohol treatment system (AIDATS) contract, as a requirement of 
contractual delivery until funding expires at a current future date to to be 
confirmed, which constitutes a funding award of £93,823, in addition to the 
funding detailed in recommendation one, for a period of four months between 
1 December 2022 and 31 March 2023.  

 
4. That the potential implications for the proposed contract in relation to ‘Section 

31 local authority grant for additional drug treatment crime and harm 
reduction activity in 2021-22 funding, as outlined in paragraph 19 of the report 
be noted.  

 

9. ADOPTION OF THE SOUTHWARK PLAN 2022  
 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the Southwark Plan 2022 at Appendix A of the report be agreed for 

adoption by council assembly.  
 

2. That the rescission of the Southwark Plan 2007, the Core Strategy 2011, the 
Aylesbury Area Action Plan (2010), the Peckham and Nunhead Area Action 
Plan (2014) and the Canada Water Area Action Plan (2015) by council 
assembly upon adoption of the Southwark Plan 2022 by Council Assembly be 
agreed.  
 

3. That the Inspector’s Report to the New Southwark Plan at Appendix B of the 
report and the Main Modifications (and appendices) at Appendix C of the 
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report be noted. 
 

4. That the consultation report on the main modifications provided at Appendix D 
of the report be noted.  

 
5. That the the Integrated Impact Assessment (Appendix E of the report), 

Equalities Impact Assessment (Appendix F of the report) and Habitats 
Regulations Assessment (Appendix G of the report) which support the 
adoption of the plan be noted.  

 

10. STATEMENT OF COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT AND DEVELOPMENT 
CONSULTATION CHARTER  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the Statement of Community Involvement (SCI) and Development 

Consultation Charter (DCC) 2021 at Appendix A and Appendix B of the report 
be agreed for public consultation for twelve weeks from 14 December 2021 to 
7 March 2022.  
 

2. That the consultation report at Appendix C of the report from consultation 
carried out in early 2020 be noted.  

 
3. That the supporting documents to the Statement of Community Involvement 

and the Development Consultation Charter comprising the consultation plan 
at Appendix D of the report and the equalities impact assessment at Appendix 
E of the report be noted. 

 
4. That authority be delegated to the director of planning and growth to finalise 

the Statement of Community Involvement (SCI) and Development 
Consultation Charter (DCC) for consultation.  

 
5. That it be noted that further report will be brought to cabinet recommending 

adoption of the final versions of the Statement of Community Involvement 
(SCI) and Development Consultation Charter (DCC). 

 

11. COUNCIL TAX BASE 2022-23  
 

 It was not possible to circulate this report five clear days in advance of the meeting. 
The chair agreed to accept this item as urgent because the decision on the council 
tax base calculation for 2022-23 must be made between 1 December 2021 and 31 
January 2022. The figure is used for revenue budget setting purposes and has 
historically been reported to members at the December cabinet. 
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RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the council tax base for 2022-23 is set at 107,267 (105,678 in 2021-22) 

band D equivalent dwellings (Appendix A of the report) be agreed. 
 

2. That the schedule of discounts and exemptions in paragraph 12 of the report 
be approved, which remains unchanged and will continue to be effective for 
2022-23 from 1 April 2022. This is including the premium applicable for long-
term empty dwellings (empty at least 10 years).  

 
3. That it be agreed that the assumed council tax collection level for 2022-23 

should remain at 97.20% (2021-22 97.20%) noting the risks outlined in 
paragraphs 23, 24 and 25 of the report. 

 
4. That it be noted that the 2022-23 council tax base for St. Mary Newington 

parish is set at 12,262 (11,896 in 2021-22) band D equivalent dwellings. 
 
5. That it be noted that the 2022-23 council tax base for St. Saviour’s parish is 

set at 1,229 (1,246 in 2021-22) band D equivalent dwellings.  
 
6. That the following be noted: 
 

 no changes to the council tax reduction scheme for 2022-23, as set out 
in paragraphs 19 to 22 of the report 
 

 any minor and consequential amendments to the council tax reduction 
scheme (CTRS) written policy are to remain delegated to the strategic 
director of finance and governance; in consultation with the monitoring 
officer. 

 
7. That it be noted that the NNDR1 return for 2022-23 showing the national non-

domestic rates base will be approved by the strategic director of finance and 
governance in January 2022. 
 

8. That the proposed continuation of the current council tax section 13a (1)(c) 
policy covering discretionary relief terms (refer to paragraph 17-18 of the 
report) be noted: 

 

 to continue council tax discretionary relief (0% to 100%) for young 
people leaving Southwark council's care aged 18 to 24 years, for the 
period 1 April 2022 to 31 March 2023 

 

 to continue foster carers discretionary relief (0% to 100%), for the period 
1 April 2022 to 31 March 2023. 
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12. POLICY AND RESOURCES STRATEGY 2022-23 TO 2024-25 UPDATE  
 

 It was not possible to circulate this report five clear days in advance of the meeting. 
The chair agreed to consider this item urgently because the council was committed 
to publishing budget proposals at the earliest possible opportunity to ensure they 
were available to the public for comments and questions. Presenting the report to 
cabinet on 7 December 2021 gives the opportunity for debate prior to presentation 
of budget figures to cabinet on 18 January 2022. Under the council’s constitution, 
there is a requirement for the overview and scrutiny committee to review and 
challenge budget proposals and this is due to take place on January 2022. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the outcome of the Spending Review delivered on the 27 October and 

that the provisional local government finance settlement is due to be 
published in December 2021 be noted (paragraphs 20-22 of the report). 

 
2. That the intention is to prepare a balanced one year 2022-23 budget for 

approval by cabinet in advance of council assembly in February 2022 be 
noted. 

 
3. That the budget proposals for 2022-23 contained within the report be noted 

which include:  
 

 Estimated general grant resources of £162.806m, a headline increase 
of £10.288m on 2021-22 but with no detail yet on the new burdens this 
will cover, and significantly offset by reductions in other grant funding 

 Other grant income of £71.698m, a reduction of £5.524m on 2021-22 
largely as a result of the winding-down of the New Homes Bonus 
scheme 

 Estimated retained business rates income of £17.042m, a decrease of 
£1.894m from 2021-22 

 Estimated council tax revenues of £128.548m, including a council tax 
increase of 2.99% (1% adult social care precept and 1.99% general 
increase) 

 A forecast deficit on the collection fund in 2021-22 of £3.079m after 
allowing for spreading adjustments – this will be offset by government 
funding set aside for this purpose 

 Pay provision and contractual inflation of £6.9m.   
 
4. That the draft updated Fairer Futures Budget Principles at Appendix G of the 

report be noted. 
 
5. That it be noted that the Greater London Authority (GLA) is expected to 

increase its council tax precept and that given current circumstances, 
including Transport for London (TFL) finances, this increase could be 
significant. 
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6. That it be noted that the GLA council tax precept is due to be set on the 24 

February, one day after council assembly sets the budget for Southwark, 
therefore a council tax setting committee will need to be convened. 

 
7. That the current budget options proposed to help achieve a balanced 2021-

23 budget (Appendices B to E of the report) be noted including: 
 

 Efficiency savings of £6.962m 

 Net income increase of £4.831m 

 Savings impacting on services of £3.815m 

 Commitments and growth of £17.677m. 
 
8. That it be noted that, in order to ensure that the base budget is on a secure 

financial footing a number of commitments are proposed for 2022-23, 
including £6m for temporary accommodation. 

 
9. That the updated budget gap for 2022-23 of £6.029m be noted. 

 
10. That the draft fees and charges schedules at Appendix F of the report be 

noted. 
 

11. That it be noted that officers will complete further work in light of the 
provisional settlement, when published, to present a fully balanced budget 
position for cabinet on 18 January 2022. 

 
12. That the departmental narratives and the ongoing equality analyses of the 

budget proposals (Appendix A of the report) be noted. 
 
13. That officers be instructed to undertake further consultation for new budget 

options where necessary or appropriate and  
 
14. That it be noted that that the report to cabinet on 18 January 2022 will be 

considered by overview and scrutiny committee and that any 
recommendations arising will be incorporated into the final report to cabinet in 
February 2022 for recommendation to council assembly on 23 February 
2022. 

 

13. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT - INDICATIVE RENT SETTING AND BUDGET 
REPORT 2022-23  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That a provisional basis a rent increase of 4.1% for all directly and tenant 

managed (TMO) housing stock within the housing revenue account (HRA) 
(including estate voids, sheltered housing and any residual hostels), with 
effect from 4 April 2022 be noted.  This is the maximum permitted under the 
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Rent Standard 2020. 
 
2. That with regard to other HRA-wide charges, the changes to tenant service 

charges, comprising estate cleaning, grounds maintenance, communal 
lighting and door entry system maintenance as set out in paragraphs 24 – 25 
of the report with effect from 4 April 2022, be noted on a provisional basis. 

 
3. That the proposed changes to sheltered housing service charges as set out 

in paragraphs 26 – 28 of the report with effect from 4 April 2022 be noted on 
a provisional basis. 

 
4. That the changes to charges for garages and other non-residential facilities 

as set out in paragraphs 29 – 30 of the report with effect from 4 April 2022 be 
noted on a provisional basis. 

 
5. That the proposed increase to district heating and hot water charges as set 

out in paragraphs 31 – 38 of the report with effect from 4 April 2022 be noted 
on a provisional basis. 

 
6. That the commitment to ensure that savings proposals are primarily based on 

efficiencies, and where staffing reductions form part of any savings proposal, 
that due consultation and process is followed with trade unions be reaffirmed. 

 
7. That officers be instructed to provide a final report on rent setting and the 

HRA Budget for 2022-23 after due consultation processes with residents 
have been followed, for consideration at their meeting on 18 January 2022. 

 

14. GATEWAY 1 - PROCUREMENT STRATEGY FOR THE BOROUGH'S TREE 
WORKS PROGRAMME  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the retention of the in-house tree maintenance team and proposals to 

combine it with the in-house client team, to form a single, cohesive and 
comprehensive in-house team to manage the Borough’s significant tree stock 
be agreed.  

 
2. That a competitive tender process to formalise current externalised works 

delivery by putting in place longer term tree maintenance contract(s) to 
support in-house provision be approved.  The procurement process will seek 
up to three providers for a period of four years from October 2022, with an 
option to extend for an additional period of up to two years, at an annual 
estimated value of £1.5m, with an estimated maximum total contract cost of 
up to £9m (with extensions), recognising that final costs will only be 
determined following the completion of the tender process. 

 
3. That the establishment of an additional framework agreement for tree 
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maintenance for a period of four years that will be open for use by all London 
boroughs from October 2022, subject to business need, as further detailed in 
paragraphs 62 and 63 of the report be approved.   

 
4. That tree planting arrangements (as outlined in paragraph 43 of the report) to 

deliver the tree planting programme whilst noting that other delivery methods 
that optimise the capital resource allocated will be explored including direct 
employment and working with community interest companies be approved, in 
conjunction with the formal processes for community engagement and 
stakeholder cooperation as set out in paragraph 105 of the report.    

 

15. HOMECARE ANNUAL REVIEW REPORT 2021  
 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the journey of the care at home contracts since the last report received 

in October 2019 be noted. 
 
2. That the impact of the Covid 19 pandemic on care at home providers and the 

ongoing challenges relating to recruitment and retention of staff be noted. 
 
3. That the performance concerns in relation to adults care at home contracts 

be noted and the management action being taken to improve services to 
residents be endorsed. 

 
4. That the recommendation that reporting is developed against strategic 

outcomes from the 2017 contract award for care at home services be noted.  
 

16. SCHOOL STANDARDS REPORT 2021  
 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That the ‘Southwark School Standards Report 2020-21’ Appendix 1 of the 
report be noted. 

 

17. VARIATION OF DEVELOPMENT PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT  
 

 This item was deferred.  
 

18. TUSTIN ESTATE LOW RISE REDEVELOPMENT PROGRAMME: UPDATE AND 
PHASE 1 COMPULSORY PURCHASE ORDER (CPO)  

 

 Tustin Community Association provided comments in respect of this item which were 
read out to the meeting. 
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RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the current position in relation to the delivery of new homes at Phase 1 of 

the Tustin Estate investment programme be noted: 

 Cabinet approved the funding package for the delivery of the Tustin Estate 
Low Rise Redevelopment Programme in July 2021 

 A design team led by DRMM have been appointed 

 A pre-construction services agreement with BY Group has been agreed 

 The council has successfully rehoused 6 households in Hillbeck Close on  
secure tenancies   

 Only one household remains in Ullswater 

 The council is continuing to negotiate with all 5 remaining leaseholders 
within Hillbeck Close with the intention to acquire these remaining 
interests by agreement.   

 
2. That it be resolved to make a Compulsory Purchase Order (CPO) under 

Section 226 (1)(a) of the Town & Country Planning Act 1990 (“the 1990 Act”) for 
all land and rights within the Phase 1 area of land identified within the plan at 
Appendix 1 of the report for the purposes of facilitating the redevelopment, 
development and improvement of the land and securing the delivery of new 
homes  on the site in line with the proposed planning consent (“the Scheme”) 
and thereby securing the regeneration of the Tustin Estate. 

 
3. That the director of planning and growth, in consultation with the director of 

housing, be authorised on behalf of the council to: 
 

 Take all necessary steps to secure the making, confirmation and 
implementation of the CPO, including the publication and service of all 
notices and the presentation of the council’s case at public inquiry 
should one be called 

 Acquire for planning purposes all interests in land and new rights within 
the CPO area as may be necessary to facilitate the Scheme, either by 
agreement or compulsorily, including entering into negotiations with any 
third parties for the acquisition of the land interests and/or for new rights 
over their land (as appropriate), the payment of compensation and 
dealing with any blight notices served in connection with the CPO 

 Approve agreements with land owners setting out the terms for the 
withdrawal of objections to the CPO, including where appropriate 
seeking the exclusion of land or new rights from the CPO or giving 
undertakings as to the enforcement of the terms of the CPO 

 Make any minor additions, deletions or amendments to the extent of the 
land to be included in the CPO as shown in Appendix 1 should the need 
arise, so as to include all interests in land and rights required to facilitate 
the construction, maintenance and use of the Scheme 

 Take all necessary actions in relation to any legal proceedings relating to 
the CPO, including defending or settling (as appropriate) any 
compensation claims referred to the Lands Chamber of the Upper 
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Tribunal due to the making or implementation of the CPO, and to take all 
necessary steps in respect of any other legal proceedings that relate to 
the making, confirmation or implementation of the CPO 

 Appoint and/or retain such external professional advisors and 
consultants as are necessary to assist the council in facilitating the 
Scheme, including in the promotion of the CPO and the settlement of 
any compensation claims. 

 

19. LEDBURY ESTATE TOWERS - FUTURE REDEVELOPMENT UPDATE  
 

 Councillor Stephanie Cryan, cabinet member for council homes and homelessness 
read a statement from the Ledbury Residents Project Working group in respect of 
the report. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
1. That a variation to the housing investment programme for funding of £149.58 

million to enter into a works contract following approval of a contractor 
appointment be approved.  

 
2. That a variation to the housing investment programme for funding of £19.16 

million of on costs required to take the project to practical completion be 
approved.  

 
3. That the project progress since the July cabinet paper along with progress of 

related processes be noted.  
 
4. That the ongoing engagement with the local community be noted and all 

residents, and in particular the Resident Project Group, be thanked for their 
contribution. 

 
5. That the intention to deliver a greater number of council rent homes as part of 

sub-phase 2 of the redevelopment be noted.  
 
6. That the delivery programme, financial implications and associated risks of 

the project be noted.  
 
7. That approval and appointment of a contractor will be carried out via the 

council’s constitutional process of gateway 2 process in summer 2022 to 
enable commencement of works by September 2022 be noted.   

 
8. That the procurement update be noted. 
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20. PROPOSAL TO ESTABLISH 'SOUTHWARK CONSTRUCTION' TO BUILD THE 
HOMES AND DEVELOP THE SKILLS OUR BOROUGH NEEDS  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That the creation of ‘Southwark Construction’, an internal arm of the council, 
that will deliver new council housing and in doing so also create and develop 
a wide range of benefits that meet the challenging expectations of the council 
be agreed. This will provide ongoing employment opportunities, realisation of 
social value deliverables, training and career progression within a 
professional environment that focuses on providing high quality, carbon 
neutral homes be agreed. It will also bring opportunities to establish some of 
the more specialist professional construction roles, currently outsourced at 
high cost, in-house. 

 

21. IMPACT OF THE BUILDING SAFETY BILL  
 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the impact of new and emerging legislation - most notably, the Fire 

Safety Act and the Building Safety Bill be noted.  
 
2. That it be noted that the Building Safety Programme is underway, allowing 

the council to respond to the new and emerging legislation.  
 
3. That the creation of a new assistant director role for building safety, at either 

grade 17 or grade 18, subject to evaluation be approved. This will allow for 
the necessary senior strategic leadership to take the programme forward, as 
set out in paragraph 90 of the report.  

 

22. BARNWELL HOUSE, ST GILES ROAD, CAMBERWELL, LONDON SE5 7RP   - 
DISPOSAL OF FREEHOLD INTEREST  

 

 This item was deferred. 
 

23. YOUTH NEW DEAL PROGRESS UPDATE  
 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That the progress made in delivering the Youth New Deal be noted, in 
summary: 

 
a) The setting up of cross departmental governance for the Youth New Deal 

programme delivery 
b) The launch of a new Youth Parliament made up of 43 young people and 
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their priority areas for the year: Mental health, Knife Crime, Black Lives 
Matters and Disability Inclusion  

c) Delivery of “Summer of Play” a summer programme of activities attended 
by over 380 children and young people 

d) The launch of a new Positive Futures for Young People’s Fund  
e) The appointment of a provider to develop a new digital hub  
f) The completion of a youth review of facilities in the Brandon Estate 
g) The progress made on developing a Sure Start for Teenagers service 
h) The expansion of The Nest, a mental health support service for young 

people  
i) The progress made on pathways into employment and enterprise for 

young people 
j) The collaboration with the arts and creative sector in order to broaden the 

scope of activities and opportunities available to young people. 
k) Work undertaken to look into the feasibility of a new, state of the art youth 

facility in Southwark.  
 

24. APPROVAL OF TRANSPORT FOR LONDON (TFL) FUNDING GRANT 
SUBMISSION FOR 2022-23  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 
Decision of the Cabinet 
 
1. That the content of the council’s proposed Local Implementation Plan (LIP) 

submission to Transport for London (TfL) that identifies transport projects to 
be delivered using this funding in 2022-23 in Appendix A of the report and 
that this be submitted to TfL be agreed. 

 
Decisions of the Leader of the Council 
 
2. That authority be delegated to the cabinet member for transport, parks and 

sport to amend the programme for 2022-23 should any variations to the 
proposed programme be required.  

 
3. That authority be delegated to the cabinet member for environment, transport 

management and the climate emergency to determine the most appropriate 
use of the £100k discretionary funding allocated by TfL for 2022-23. 

 

25. RESPONSE TO THE ENVIRONMENT SCRUTINY COMMISSION - AIR QUALITY 
(PART 2)  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That an update on officers’ responses to environment scrutiny commission’s 
report ‘Air Quality scrutiny review report- part two’ dated April 2021 be received 
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for information, further to the report considered at cabinet September 2021. 
 

26. RESPONSE TO THE ENVIRONMENT AND SCRUTINY COMMISSION - 
MENTAL HEALTH INEQUALITIES OF BLACK, ASIAN AND MINORITY ETHNIC 
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 
1. That the response to the health and social care scrutiny commission - mental 

health inequalities of Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic children and young 
people, be noted. 

 
2. That delivery of the recommendations be linked to priorities within the 

Southwark Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy, which is currently being 
refreshed.  

 
3. That progress against the recommendations be presented at a future cabinet 

meeting in 6 months. 
 

27. RESPONSE TO THE ENVIRONMENT AND SCRUTINY COMMISSION - 
ENVIRONMENT AND PLANNING  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That the officer response to the eight recommendations made in the 
‘Planning and Environment Review Report’ (July 2021) that was prepared by 
Southwark Council’s environment scrutiny commission and heard at the 
September 2021 cabinet meeting be noted.  

 

28. RESPONSE TO THE HOUSING AND COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT SCRUTINY 
COMMISSION: ESTATE CLEANING SERVICES AND ANTI-SOCIAL 
BEHAVIOUR TO SOUTHWARK ESTATES  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That the responses to the housing and community engagement scrutiny 
commission: estate cleaning services and anti-social behaviour on Southwark 
Estates as set out in the report be noted.  

 

29. RESPONSE TO THE HOUSING AND COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT SCRUTINY 
COMMISSION - REVIEW OF COMMUNITY HUBS  

 

 RESOLVED: 
 

That the response to recommendations set out in the report of the housing 
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and community engagement scrutiny commission (September 2021) be 
agreed. 

 

30. MOTIONS FROM COUNCIL ASSEMBLY  
 

 Councillor Kieron Williams, Leader of the Council confirmed a commitment by cabinet 
to ensure delivery and action to the points set out in the motions. 
  
RESOLVED: 
 
The Southwark Youth New Deal 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 
1. Council Assembly notes:  
 

a. That under this Labour administration, Southwark is committed to working 
with young people to deliver the best possible services through a £15 
million youth investment. This investment is geared towards improving all 
outcomes for young people including their health, wellbeing, social, 
education and employment opportunities. This includes three council 
managed youth centres and 29 organisations that deliver youth activities 
in great spaces across the borough, including the reopening and 
refurbishment of spaces like the Blue Youth Club.  

 
b. The council has won an international award for its ethnographic 

engagement of young people in the design of its services.  Young people 
are currently working with urban creatives We Made That to film spaces 
on the Brandon which will bring about a youth-led transformation of 
relevant spaces.  

 
c. The new Youth Parliament selection is underway – with every secondary 

school, special education school, pupil referral unit, college, and youth 
centre currently engaged in canvassing and voting so that the new Youth 
Parliament can sit in the autumn. 

 
d. This Labour administration has revolutionised young people’s mental 

health services. Southwark is now a beacon of mental health support by 
delivering its commitment to support 100% of children and young people 
with mental health needs, through its launch of the free open access 
mental health drop in The Nest and the £2m investment in schools for 
mental health prevention. 

 
e. The council has delivered on training and employment for its young 

residents whilst the government’s implementation of Kickstart made it 
difficult for employers to navigate, and challenging for young people to 
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participate. Since July 2019, Southwark Works has supported 570 young 
people; helping 104 of them into secure and good quality jobs and 
apprenticeships, and 142 into other outcomes including training and work 
experience. A further 114 young people have been supported into well-
paid internships.  

 
f. Under this Labour administration, Southwark is committed to great 

outcomes for its young people, with no young person left behind. 199 
young people who were previously not in education, training or 
employment have received training through the Southwark Construction 
Skills Centre, and a further 961 Southwark school children are engaged 
with the programme.  

 
g. Southwark’s Special Educational Needs and Disability (SEND) Services 

include great education and post sixteen offers for our young people. We 
are exemplars, with other local authorities turning to Southwark for 
guidance on their SEND services. Our Youth Offending Service (YOS) is 
now a national exemplar, and was praised by Ofsted and HM 
Inspectorate of Probation for carrying out essential work supporting 
young people. This Labour administration has protected funding for YOS 
and will continue to do so in the face of Conservative cuts.  

 
2. Council Assembly further notes: 
 

a. Even before the pandemic, children and young people have been stunted 
and pulled down by 11 years of Conservative austerity. We recognise 
that cuts to council budgets, attacks on welfare and benefits, a national 
crisis in care, and the London housing crisis have all impacted on young 
people in the Southwark.  

 
b. According to the YMCA over 760 youth centres have closed since the 

Conservative-Liberal Democrat coalition in 2010, widely condemned by 
experts as pushing young people into violence and exploitation. The list 
goes on; university tuition fees trebled, arts provision cut, Educational 
Maintenance Allowance scrapped. In this time, investigations where a 
young person is believed to be at risk of significant harm have more than 
doubled. 

 
c. Children and young people have lost over half a year of face to face 

learning, and this, combined with unequal access to home learning, has 
exacerbated existing attainment gaps. Worryingly, in June the 
government’s schools recovery chief, Sir Kevan Collins, resigned in 
disbelief over the lack of funding offered - £1.4bn against the £15bn 
recommended – to help children catch up.  

 
d. The growing mental health crisis for young people has been magnified by 

repeated lockdowns, whilst provision remains woefully inadequate. 
According to the charity Young Minds, 67% of young people believe that 
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the pandemic will have a long-term negative effect on their mental health, 
whilst 40% said that their school had no school counsellor. Devastatingly, 
data from the Millenium Cohort Study has shown that 7% of children have 
attempted suicide by the age of 17.  

 
e. Covid-19 has wreaked havoc on the sectors where young people make 

up the bulk of employees, such as leisure, hospitality and tourism – 
according to a London School of Economics (LSE) study, if you are under 
25 you are more than twice as likely to have lost your job than an older 
adult.  

 
3. Council assembly therefore calls on cabinet: 
 

a. To deliver the Youth New Deal at pace:  
 

i. To put all young people at the heart of service design for young 
people. 

ii. To make sure that the new Youth Parliament is inclusive and 
accessible with co-opted young members with care experience, 
experience of the youth justice system and school exclusion. 

iii. To recommission its youth service programmes, (‘Positive futures 
for young people fund’) to reflect young people’s voices, by directly 
involving young people in the selection of providers with new 
programmes, to commence in April 2022. 

iv. To build on the vision to support 100% of child and adolescent 
mental health need and the success of the council’s child and 
adolescent free mental health drop-in service by continuing to 
provide its outreach service to schools and including pop-up drop-in 
services throughout school holidays, in order to increase 
accessibility and profile of and young people’s mental health 
support. 

v. To recession-proof youth opportunity and ensure that every school 
leaver has an education, training or employment opportunity, by 
delivering ongoing support for vulnerable young people into jobs 
and apprenticeships through programmes such as Southwark 
Works. 

vi. To ensure that, aligned to the emerging digital hub, the Youth 
Opportunities Campaign will continue to promote job and training 
opportunities directly to young people and their guardians via a 
monthly bulletin. The £2m Southwark Pioneers Fund will also 
support young entrepreneurs to start and sustain their own 
businesses. 

vii. Launch a new Sure Start for Teenagers to establish a new cross 
council and cross partnership initiative to support teenagers and 
their families where needed. 

viii. To develop a new youth digital information hub and establish a new 
youth services portal/website as the cornerstone of the Youth New 
Deal. To ensure the rapid provision of comprehensive, up to date 
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and accessible information about activities and services for young 
people and their families.  

 
b.  To lobby the government to invest in young people’s futures by:  

 
i. Putting forward a comprehensive schools plan that will allow our 

young people to catch up on their lost education, coupled with a 
funding package which means this can actually be delivered.  

ii. Funding our schools in Southwark properly and finding a fairer 
funding formula that will allow our schools to stay open despite 
falling pupil admission numbers, so that smaller class sizes can help 
our young people catch up on lost learning. 

iii. Ensuring there is good quality mental health support in every school 
and Higher Education facility, and follow the lead of the Labour-led 
Welsh Government which has legislated to make counselling 
support for pupils age 10 -18 mandatory.  

iv. Address the administrative issues and technical difficulties which 
are stopping businesses and young people alike from benefitting 
from the Kickstart scheme. 

v. Reinstating and ring-fencing youth services funding to 2010/11 real 
terms levels. 

 
Recognising Single Parent Rights 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 

1. Council assembly notes: 
 

a. There are 2.9 million single parents in the UK, accounting for one in 
four parents. Around one third of parents experience some period of 
single parenting. Although almost 70% of single parents are 
employed, a third of children in working single parent homes live in 
poverty and almost 30% (double that of coupled parents) report 
mental health concerns.  Single parents face discrimination 
throughout their daily lives, from the workplace to accessing 
housing. This has knock on effects for them, their children and 
society as a whole.  

 
b. Many single parents face multiple discrimination given 90% are 

women, around 27% live with a disability (compared with 21% of 
couple parent households), and black and mixed ethnicity 
communities have higher numbers of single parents compared with 
white communities. In London there are over 260,000 single 
parents; according to the 2011 census Southwark has 40% rate of 
single parent households and these figures are likely under-
reported. 
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2. Council assembly further notes that discrimination towards single parents 
occurs in: 

 
a. the workplace when it comes to recruitment, professional 

development and promotion 
b. housing, specifically accessing private rentals properties 

especially for those reliant on housing benefit 
c. child benefit calculations: a couple earning £98,000 combined 

will receive full child benefit for one child, whilst a single parent 
on £60,000 will receive no child benefit for two children; 

d. childcare vouchers with couples able to access double the 
amount of vouchers where both are working, regardless of the 
actual amount they spend on childcare; 

e. universal credit childcare payments; 
f. support and adaptations required for a disabled child to live 

safely in both homes where parents share care. 
g. entrance fees at tourist attractions are often higher per person 

for single parent families than couple families. At the National 
Trust single parents pay 25% more per adult; 

h. membership fees e.g. for birthing/ parenting classes where the 
second parent in a couple is often ‘free’; 

i. inheritance tax with the child(ren) of a couple essentially have 
double the threshold compared to the child(ren) of a single 
parent; 

j. the cost of holidays, and 
k. government and business policies and rules during the 

Coronavirus lockdown 2020. 
 

3. Council assembly recognises:  
 

a. That Southwark Council is committed to promoting equality 
irrespective of marital or civil partnership status and valuing the 
contribution made by all citizens. At a national level, however, the 
legislative oversight in respect of single parents is a chasm which 
needs to be addressed. Single parents are often subject to 
systematic discrimination across every aspect of life, and it is 
unconscionable that these circumstances have been permitted to 
exist for so long, all the while doing so much harm. 

 
4. Council assembly therefore resolves to: 

 
a. Be at the forefront of ensuring that equality for all is embedded in 

our practices and employment policies. 
 

b. Actively support the campaign for single parents’ rights, working 
with the government, campaign groups, community organisations 
and other partners to ensure that single parents have the parity they 
deserve. 

https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/coronavirus-lockdown-single-parents_uk_5e8c8175c5b62459a92f4e1e
https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/coronavirus-lockdown-single-parents_uk_5e8c8175c5b62459a92f4e1e
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c. Lobby the Government to enshrine single parent rights in law 

including:  
 

1. The right for employees to request part-time or flexible working 
from their first day in a job. 

2. Commissioning an independent review into the funding and 
affordability of childcare, particularly in regards to single 
parents, and to accept its recommendations. 

3. Better access to financial support for single parents who have 
to take time off work to care for children sent home from 
school or childcare settings due to Covid-19. The single 
parents’ charity Gingerbread is calling for the Government’s 
£500 Test and Trace Isolation Grant to be extended to parents 
in low-income households who have to take unpaid time off 
work when their children are sent home from school or 
childcare settings due to Covid-19. 

4. End the 5 week wait for Universal Credit and create a faster 
process for single parents to receive their first Universal Credit 
payment. 

5. Make the £20 Universal Credit uplift permanent, as according 
to Save the Children two thirds of claimants are single parents.   

 
5. Council assembly recognises that making theses law changes would 

have a number of benefits, including:  
 

a. greater single parent employment;  
b. reduced reliance on government benefits;  
c. greater disposable income for single parents to spend in society;  
d. more stable and decent housing for single parent families;  
e. better mental health for single parents;  
f. lower poverty levels for children of single parents; and  
g. better outcomes for the children of single parents. 

 
Protecting Green Spaces and Tackling the Housing Crisis for Future 
Generations 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 
1. Council assembly notes that:  

a) For all local authorities, there is a delicate and necessary balance 
between the building of new council homes and the adequate provision of 
outside space for residents. 

 
b) There is a very real human cost to choosing not to explore all sites on 

which to provide new council homes, just as we must continue to 
enhance our outside spaces. 
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c) Southwark Council is exploring all avenues to provide more council 

homes, including 70 sites across the borough. 
 

d) Developing those sites would guarantee that future generations have 
access to genuinely affordable homes and all of the health and wellbeing 
benefits that this provides.  

 
e) All projects will include open, inclusive and transparent consultation with 

residents including a robust process to take residents with us as we make 
these decisions together. 

 
f) In addition to this, our Great Estates Programme seeks to both expand 

the number of council homes on appropriate existing estate sites, and 
enrich these estates by working with residents to improve the look and 
feel of them.  

 
g) Southwark has 30 green flag parks (the highest number within inner 

London), and continues to invest in its parks and green spaces:  
 Over £61 million invested in parks since 2010; 
 Launch of the Southwark Nature Action Plan (SNAP) in 2020 to 

protect biodiversity and make nature accessible for all; 
 ‘Re-wilding’ parts of our green spaces; 
 Introduction of 200 new allotment plots as part of the Allotment 

Expansion Scheme; 
 Planting over 8,000 trees this year alone under our commitment to 

plant 10,000 by 2022.  
  

h) The New Southwark Plan will also increase the amount of protected open 
space in the borough, including 17 new Sites of Importance for Nature 
Conservation. 

 
i) There is a dire need to meet Southwark’s 15,000 household-strong 

waiting list for housing, and the council’s current approach to site-
selection will fully incorporate the importance of provision of accessible, 
green, outside spaces.  

 
j) The disastrous right-to-buy policy introduced and extended by 

successive Conservative governments has led to the loss of over 17,000 
council rented homes in Southwark 

 
k) Despite the fact that Southwark has brought 231 empty homes back in to 

use this year, the number of empty homes in Southwark is still 
unacceptable and so in September Cabinet will put forward an Empty 
Homes Action Plan to bring more empty homes back into use.  

 
2. Council Assembly further notes that:  
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a) Green spaces in London are of significant benefit and popularity to the 
population surrounding them.  

 
b) Green spaces should not become a luxury only accessible to the well off. 

A report by the National Children’s Bureau in 2013 found that better-off 
children were nine times more likely to have access to green spaces than 
those in the most deprived areas.  

 
c) Our green spaces aid wellbeing. A London Green Spaces Commission 

report last year estimated that green spaces save London £950m per 
year in avoided health costs. A Public Health England report in 2020 
stated, “£2.1 billion per year could be saved in health costs if everyone in 
England had good access to greenspace.” 

 
d) After a year of lockdowns, Londoners want to see green spaces 

protected. A May 2020 poll by CPRE, the countryside charity, and the 
National Federation of Women’s Institutes (WI), found that nearly two-
thirds of Londoners (62%) felt that protecting nearby green spaces should 
be a higher priority for the government when lockdown ends.  

 
e) London is facing increased urbanisation. A 2020 report by the London 

Green Spaces Commission discovered that, in the previous ten years, 
spending on public green space fell by over 30% to £159m. However, 
London’s population in that time grew by 11.2%.  

 
f) Losing parks and green spaces would adversely affect the climate 

emergency. For instance, the ONS found that UK vegetation removed 
enough dangerous air pollution in 2017 to equate to a saving of £1.3bn in 
health costs.  

 
g) Therefore, it is our duty as councillors to ensure that we protect our green 

spaces so that future generations can enjoy them equally and gain from 
them as fruitfully as we have done.  

 
h) It is also our duty as councillors to do everything within our means to 

house residents in affordable, comfortable and safe housing; and do all 
we can to prevent homelessness in Southwark.  

 
i) London is in the grip of a housing crisis. Between 1997 and 2016 

London’s population increased by 25%, but the number of homes only 
increased by 15%. 

 
j) In June 2020, over 127,000 children were living in Temporary 

Accommodation in London. 
 

k) There are 15,000 households on the waiting list for a home in Southwark. 
Half of these households include children. 
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l) Many of these households currently live in severely overcrowded and 
unsuitable accommodation – sometimes entire families in a single room.   

 
m) There are 3,200 households in temporary accommodation in Southwark. 

 
n) Southwark urgently needs more council homes.  

 
3. Council assembly calls on the cabinet to:  

 
a) Conduct an audit of all planned investment in our green spaces, outdoors 

sports and children’s play facilities across Southwark to ensure that they 
are recognised and protected for residents' amenity.  

 
b) Urgently review the site-selection criteria for council-led developments, to 

ensure there is enough provision to support our commitment to tackle the 
housing crisis and maintain our dedication to high quality parks and green 
spaces across the borough.  

 
c) Invest further and enhance the borough’s parks and open spaces to 

ensure residents across Southwark have access to high quality green 
space and to further increase our borough’s biodiversity.   

 
d) Focus on building new council homes on sites suited for development — 

including former industrial/commercial sites across the borough and on 
car parks and under-used sites on our existing estates and publicly 
owned land.  

 
e) Continue to be creative in finding ways to deliver more council homes, 

including buying new sites and homes where financially viable and 
continuing to secure more social housing in new developments through 
planning. 

 
Covid-19 Education Recovery 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 

1. Council assembly notes that: 
 

a. The Government published its plans for education recovery after the 
pandemic on 2 June 2021.  

b. Sir Kevan Collins, appointed by the Prime Minister as the 
Government’s Education Recovery Commissioner, had judged that 
some £15bn was needed to repair the damage done to the nation’s 
pupils because of Covid-19. The Government’s subsequent offer of 
£1.4bn falls far short and is severely inadequate. The Education 
Policy Institute have calculated that this amounts to £50 per pupil 
per year.  
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c. This contrasts with the offer of £1,600 per pupil in the USA and 
£2,500 per pupil in the Netherlands. There are no quick or cheap 
fixes if we are to build back better from the pandemic and have an 
education system that supports high standards and strong mental 
health for everyone.  

  
2. Council assembly also notes that: 

 
a. The Department for Education has changed the census used to 

calculate Pupil Premium funding for the most disadvantaged pupils. 
This means that £150 million is being taken away from young 
people and schools most in need, including £1.2m in Southwark – 
the equivalent of 892 Southwark primary school children not 
receiving their Pupil Premium.  

 
3. Council assembly therefore resolves:   

  
a. To lobby the Government to value and invest in all our children, so 

they are supported to learn, succeed, and go on to have bright 
futures.  

b. To write to the Prime Minister and call on the Government to scale 
up its ambition for our children and young people and give our 
education system the resources they need to ensure that no child is 
left behind. The Government should show it is serious about 
levelling up by putting in the investment called for by its own former 
Education Recovery Commissioner. 

 
Climate Justice: A Green Future For All 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 
1. Council Assembly notes:  
 

a) That the climate crisis requires urgent global action to keep warming 
below 1.5 degrees and to avoid the catastrophic consequences of 
temperatures rising beyond this, as set out by the Inter-Governmental 
Panel on Climate Change (IPCC).  

 
b) That the UK along with other wealthier countries has a particular 

responsibility to reduce emissions, being responsible for a larger 
proportion of both current and historic emissions, and notes the 
government’s legally binding target to reduce emissions by 78% by 2035 
and to be net zero by 2050, along with this borough’s ambition to be a 
carbon neutral borough by 2030.  

 
c) That in a warming world, Southwark is particularly vulnerable to extreme 

weather events and to flooding, as an urban borough which is bordered 
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by the Thames in the north with flat and low-lying land beneath this, with 
60% of residents living less than 10 metres above sea level. 

 
d) That according to a recent global survey three quarters of young people 

now feel frightened about their future as a result of climate change. In 
London, 82% of residents are concerned about climate change, with 66% 
saying they have become increasingly concerned in the last year.   
 

e) That UK government plans including their Net Zero Strategy, are too little, 
too late, and fail to provide adequate funding for local authorities to 
deliver on a just transition, especially in the area of social housing 
decarbonisation which could help reduce fuel bills for residents. 

 
f)       That the government’s record speaks for itself: scrapping the planned 

zero carbon homes standard, ending the feed-in tariff, continuing to 
pursue oil and gas exploration, a dodgy trade deal with Australia, and a 
failed Green Homes Grant. Failing to regulate properly and invest, 
leaving everything to the whim of the market. And a Prime Minister who 
doesn’t think twice about taking a private jet to Cornwall. 

 
g) That the recent Spending Review barely mentioned climate change, 

whilst halving air passenger duty for domestic flights and freezing fuel 
duty, just days before COP26 began. 

 
2. Council Assembly further notes:  
 

a) That despite a lack of leadership from government, local communities 
and local authorities are stepping up to make ambitious commitments to 
bring about change.  

 
b) That Southwark declared a climate emergency in 2019, accelerating work 

that was already underway to reduce emissions, and that the council’s 
operational emissions have already halved since 2018. 

 
c) That the council has published its Climate Change Strategy and Action 

Plan, with 85 priority actions which will put us on the path towards net 
zero by 2030.  

 
d) That we have already made excellent progress on much of this, including:   

 
i. Buildings – installing water-source heat pumps on three of our 

estates to serve over 2100 homes; bringing forward new passivhaus 
council homes in Rotherhithe; delivering retrofit work to street 
properties and the Tustin towers; greening our council buildings 
including by installing heat pumps in libraries; strengthening our 
planning policies through the New Southwark Plan and establishing 
a new Green Buildings Fund to retrofit our community buildings. 
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ii. Transport – doubling cycle storage to 500 hangars next year, 
delivering 4 kilometres of cycleways, installing over 260 electric 
vehicle charging points with more planned this year; 36 school 
streets and 11 street space schemes to promote active travel; and 
major upgrades to London Bridge, Denmark Hill, Elephant and 
Castle and Peckham stations.  

 
iii. Natural environment – planted over 8,000 new trees last year alone, 

supported biodiversity through its ‘no-mow’ policy, creating 200 new 
food growing plots on estates, opened the new Elephant Park, 
invested in renewing Burgess Park, Camberwell Green and 
Dickens’ Fields, started to consult on Bramcote Park, and retained 
30 Green Flag parks – the most in inner London. Through the New 
Southwark Plan, the council is creating 17 new sites of importance 
for nature conservation, ensuring biodiversity net gain in 
development, and creating 11 hectares of new protected open 
space. 

 
iv. Circular and Green Economy – pledged to create 5000 green jobs 

between now and 2030; ended the pension fund’s direct 
investments in fossil fuels with a target to be 100% fossil fuel free by 
2030; and maintained one of the best recycling rates in inner 
London, up from the 6th worst recycling rate in the country in 2010. 

 
v. Renewable and Sustainable Energy – rolled out LED street lighting, 

switched to 100% renewable electricity in council buildings, 
supported the expansion of South East London Combined Heat and 
Power (SELCHP), sought to maximise renewable energy generation 
through new developments, and have started to install solar 
photovoltaic systems on council buildings. 

 
e) We are investing an additional £25 million of capital funding into carbon 

reduction projects which will include among other things, electrification of 
our council fleet, further decarbonisation of council buildings including 
leisure centres when these are brought in house, and the expansion of 
measures to support the borough’s climate resilience.  

 
f)       That the council is supporting a citizens’ jury on climate change, which 

will bring together a group of people who are representative of the 
borough’s demographics to make recommendations on how the borough 
can further respond to the climate emergency. 

 
g) That the analysis underpinning the Climate Strategy and Action Plan 

estimates that capital investment of £3.92 billion is required for 
Southwark alone and that the government must therefore demonstrate its 
seriousness to this agenda by fully partnering with and resourcing local 
authorities. 
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h) That the lack of a long-term funding settlement with TfL is damaging to 
our efforts to become a carbon neutral borough, putting important 
projects on hold such as the Bakerloo Line Extension, the Rotherhithe 
Bridge, bus service enhancements and electrification, and active travel 
infrastructure.  

 
3. Council Assembly celebrates and thanks:  
 

a) The community organisations and projects who have worked hard to 
bring down carbon emissions locally and protect Southwark from climate 
change; we applaud you and are grateful to be hearing from some of 
these groups today.   

 
4. Council Assembly resolves to call on Cabinet to:  

 
a) Continue working with the community and local businesses to build upon 

Southwark’s climate action plan and ensure collectively we are doing 
everything we can with the resources we have to achieve net zero by 
2030. This work must have a strong focus on decarbonising Southwark’s 
buildings, and moving away from petrol and diesel vehicles. 
 

b) Go further in addressing and resourcing action to address the related 
ecological emergency, building on the existing Southwark Nature Action 
Plan, to see further flourishing of nature and biodiversity across the 
borough.  

 
c) Review Southwark’s planning policies in line with our aim to be a carbon 

neutral borough by 2030, including through the establishment of a local 
carbon offset price. 

 
d) Work to implement all the recommendations of Southwark’s Climate 

Change Citizens Jury within the council’s capacity, and work with all 
concerned stakeholders to respond to the Jury’s recommendations.   

 
e) Protect Southwark residents from the impacts of climate change by 

bringing forward an Adaptation Plan in 2022 which will consider:  
 

i. An increased population due to climate refugees and displaced 
citizens. 

 
ii. The urban heat island effect which we are already experiencing in 

London. 
 

iii. Flooding and other extreme weather. 
 

iv. Public health risks including new diseases. 
 

v. Water scarcity and food shortages for residents. 
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f) Strengthen its lobbying efforts, working with the Local Government 

Association and networks like UK100, to push the government for the 
more ambitious national action and funding that is urgently needed to 
address the climate emergency. 

 
A roadmap for clean streets for Southwark 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 

1. Council assembly observes that: 
a) The UK has significant issues with rubbish. According to 

Greenpeace, the country produces more plastic waste per person 
than any other country bar the US. Official statistics revealed that 
the UK only recycled around 44% of waste in 2018, below the EU 
average. The German rate was 67%.  

 
b) Charity Keep Britain Tidy estimates that two million pieces of 

rubbish are dropped every day across the country. The street 
cleaning cost of this is £1bn annually. On average, 14 calls a day 
are made to the RSPCA regarding wildlife harmed by litter. 

 
c) Seven million tonnes of food and drink are thrown away each year, 

most of which could have been consumed. Experts say that food 
waste contributes 8-10% of global greenhouse gas emissions 

 
d) In an article earlier this year, the Sunday Mirror reported that fly-

tipping in Britain has jumped by more than 500%. This has a large 
impact on the environment as damaged fridges and freezers let out 
ozone-harming gases. 

 
2. Council assembly notes that: 

 
a) Since 2010, the Labour administration has turned around a falling 

recycling rate, cleaned our streets and maintained a high rate of 
collection. The last set of formally published results were for 
2019/20 when we achieved a 35.14% recycling rate. The recycling 
rate achieved was the best of the 13 inner London councils.  

 
b) Since Labour took control of the council, Southwark has had 

ambitious recycling targets and the council’s recycling rates are a 
huge improvement on the pitiful Liberal Democrat/Conservative 
record from pre-2010, when the council had the sixth worst recycling 
rate in the country.  

 
c) The council’s waste management team has taken significant steps 

to tackle fly tipping in the borough, including the setting up of a new 
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fly tipping task force. Between April and September 2021, 98.6% of 
fly tipping incidents were cleared within 24 hours of reporting to the 
council’s waste management team.  

 
d) During the Covid-19 pandemic, there was significant staff absence 

from the waste management team, as staff were either unwell or 
isolating. Despite these significant challenges, and more latterly the 
impact of the HGV driver shortage, the full range of waste collection 
services have continued to be deployed throughout. The waste 
collections teams have worked hard under unprecedented 
conditions to ensure the mainstay of the collection services were 
kept operational.  

 
e) The waste management team has now recovered to its pre-

pandemic level of performance and is delivering higher overall 
performance, with missed collections now at below 50 per 100,000, 
which is on target.  

 
f) Councillors across the borough are supporting fantastic initiatives to 

reduce litter on our streets and in our parks, including by working 
with organisations such as Plastic Free East Dulwich and Plastic 
Free Peckham and via the Empowering Communities Programme. 

 
3. Council assembly calls on the cabinet to: 

 
a) To continue to be ambitious for recycling in Southwark and maintain 

our place as one of the highest recycling rates in inner London 
 

b) When the new Environment bill becomes law, to utilise the new 
powers to further maximise the recycling rate. 

 
c) To investigate the use of new technology to improve waste collection 

and recycling rates, including recycling of food waste. 
 

d) To investigate new means of creatively reducing, collecting and 
disposing of food and garden waste including incentivising, 
supporting and encouraging an increase in home composting by 
residents across the borough. 

 
e) To improve accessibility and ease of use of Southwark’s reuse and 

recycling centre in order to make disposing of waste easier, 
specifically by making such adjustments with the purpose of making 
the centre more accessible for residents who are digitally excluded 
and those who do not have access to a car.  

 
f) To implement the plan to improve bin collection rates, including 

improvements to IT reporting systems, so residents are able to easily 
report missed bin collections, and more effective monitoring of 
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problem areas to prevent repeat missed bin collections. 
 

Responding to the Afghan Refugee Crisis and Supporting Refugees and 
Asylum Seekers 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 

 
1. Council assembly notes: 

 
a) Afghanistan has undergone a devastating and avoidable tragedy 

and continues to face a humanitarian and political crisis. Our 
thoughts are with all those forced to flee their homes, with the 
families and loved ones of those killed and wounded and those who 
are suffering in and still trying to escape Afghanistan - including the 
families of many Southwark residents. We continue to have 
particular concern for women and girls and for Afghan people who 
have supported the British civil and military authorities in their 
country in various ways. 
 

b) More than 15,000 Afghans were evacuated to the UK before  31 
August. The majority of those refugees have since been placed in 
bridging hotels – 30 % have been placed in bridging hotels in 
London – including here in Southwark. 

 
c) London boroughs have been integral to providing wraparound 

support. Without the work of local government, thousands of 
Afghans would not have had their basic needs met and children 
would not be accessing play and education. It is equally clear that 
without local government, resettlement will be impossible. 

 
d) In the context of a decade of cuts to local government funding and 

drastic cuts imposed on our own budget in Southwark, it is 
imperative that government provides adequate funding to councils 
to support refugees and does not let the burden fall on already 
stretched local authorities. 

 
e) That beyond the recent Afghanistan crisis - London boroughs are 

already supporting thousands of asylum seekers in contingency 
hotels. This includes Southwark where there has been a lack of 
meaningful consultation and coordination with Southwark Council.  

 
2. Council assembly further notes that Southwark Council: 

 
a) Has a long and proud history of supporting people fleeing 

persecution overseas and is committed to becoming a Borough of 
Sanctuary. 
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b) Has committed to welcome Afghan refugees to our borough under 
the new Afghan Citizens Resettlement Scheme (ACRS) and is in 
the process of identifying long-term accommodation. We are proud 
to have worked through London Councils to agree and sign up to 
the principle of all London boroughs providing long term homes.  

 
c) Had already committed to participate in the previous Afghan 

Relocations and Assistance Policy (ARAP) and have resettled 
families through the Syrian Vulnerable Persons Resettlement 
Scheme.  

 
d) Is already providing wraparound support to Afghan refugees placed 

by the Home Office in temporary hotel accommodation in our 
borough. We are working with local partners and Afghan community 
leaders to provide the appropriate support including mental health 
provision, English language lessons, co-ordinating school places for 
children, help registering with a GP and enabling access to our 
libraries and leisure centres. 

 
3. Council assembly thanks 

 
a) All the voluntary and community organisations and residents who 

have offered their support and donated time, money and energy to 
make refugees welcome. This includes Panjshir Aid, Community 
Southwark, the Southwark Day Centre for Asylum Seekers and 
Refugees, Little Village, the Red Cross, the Southwark Refugees 
and Communities forum and many more.  
 

b) Our local Members of Parliament - Neil Coyle, Harriet Harman and 
Helen Hayes and their staff for all their work to support Afghan 
refugees and their families.  

 
4. Council assembly calls on the British Government to: 

 
a) Provide greater clarity to Afghan refugees about their future in the 

UK and resolve delays in the process to match Afghan families with 
accommodation identified by local authorities. People are stuck in 
hotels - including here in Southwark - with no idea how long they will 
be there or a say over their future.  
 

b) Provide adequate resources to local authorities to support refugees 
in the short and the long term. This must include finalising the 
funding for the wraparound support in bridging hotels, and ensuring 
that local authorities are paid for supporting all bridging hotel 
residents, including British nationals. 

 
c) Provide British nationals with resettlement support aligned with 

ARAP and ACRS, and address concerns around homelessness 
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applications. 
 

d) Ensure that boroughs are consulted on the processes involved in 
standing down bridging hotels. 

 
e) Work with local authorities to achieve a more equitable asylum 

system and end the hostile environment.  
 

f) Keep UK borders open to receive asylum seekers from Afghanistan 
and not deport any undocumented Afghans in accordance with the 
United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) non-
return advisory. Immediately expand eligibility for family reunion 
enabling family members who have relatives in the UK to travel 
safely to join them and quickly decide all asylum claims from 
Afghans who have arrived in the UK independently, including 
reviewing previously refused claims. 

 
g) Abandon their damaging plans to introduce a two tier refugee 

system under the Nationality and Borders Bill. The government 
should treat each arrival in the UK based on their needs not how 
they got here and provide proper support to people in need of 
sanctuary. The UK must adhere to Article 31 of the Refugee 
Convention that prohibits penalties being imposed on Refugees who 
enter or are present in a country without authorisation. 

 
5. Council assembly calls on the cabinet to: 

 
a) Continue to support refugees and asylum seekers in Southwark. 
 
b) Call on the government to provide the resources required and to 

provide clarity on the status of and future of the resettlement 
scheme.  

 
c) Continue to work with London Councils to coordinate support and 

ensure that councils across London as well as the UK are all playing 
an equal part in responding to this international emergency.  

 
Continue to work with local organisations and community leaders to support 
refugees in our Borough and respond to their needs. 
 

Refusing Unsafe Building Developers 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 

 
1. Council assembly notes: 

 
a) The significant financial and health impacts of the building safety 
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crisis on thousands of Londoners. 
 

b) Although changes are being touted, support from central 
government for properties with dangerous cladding has to date been 
wholly insufficient to deal with the building safety crisis. 

 
c) That the UK Government must do more to protect leaseholders in 

the building safety crisis and must ensure remediation work is 
completed as soon as possible on all affected properties. 

 
2. Council Assembly acknowledges that: 
 

a) The council has been lobbying for building safety reforms and an end to 
the cladding scandal for a number of years, including lobbying for 
increased funding for retrofitting social housing to comply with fire and 
building safety legislation in the 2021 Spending Review. 

 
b) The council is the largest landlord of high rise blocks in England with 170 

residential buildings of 18m or higher. The safety of our residents is our 
absolute priority and a Building Safety programme is being implemented 
with a learning and discovery pilot taking place at Andoversford Court in 
Peckham. 

 
c) The council is working closely with the Department for Levelling Up, 

Housing and Communities and the London Fire Brigade to ensure that 
private landlords remove aluminium composite material (ACM) cladding 
from their blocks. We are also using our powers to serve enforcement 
notices on building owners where remediation actions are not taken.  

 
d) The council have been working closely with the Salmon Youth Centre in 

Bermondsey, supporting them in their successful application to the 
Building Safety Fund to remove cladding and acknowledges the support 
of the Leader of the Council in contacting the Secretary of State on their 
behalf. 

 
3. Council Assembly also acknowledges that: 
 

a) Southwark, like the rest of London, is facing a housing crisis, with 16,000 
households in the borough on our waiting list, including 3,200 who are 
homeless and living in temporary accommodation. 

 
b) We are reliant on the social housing sector and housing associations to 

deliver the homes our residents need. 
 
c) Whilst action is needed urgently on building safety, it is wrong to pit the 

interests of people who are in urgent need of new homes against the 
needs of leaseholders who are facing unfair costs of building safety work. 
Both of these groups need solutions which can ultimately, only be 
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provided by central government, including greater funding.  
 
4. Council Assembly therefore resolves to: 
 

a) Continue to work with London Councils and the GLA to put pressure on 
government to do more to protect leaseholders, to ensure that they do 
not bear the cost of the building safety works and to provide funding to 
ensure that remediation works can be completed as soon as possible. 

 
b) Actively engage with our local MPs to push for amendments to the 

Building Safety Bill to protect leaseholders from additional costs and to 
establish a new public works agency to oversee cladding remediation. 

 
c) Continue to support leaseholders in Southwark who are affected by the 

building safety crisis, including carrying out enforcement of landlords not 
complying with the removal of cladding. 

 
Youth Democracy 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 

 
1. Council assembly notes: 

 
a) Young people aged 16-24 are the age group that is least likely to 

vote in elections, as demonstrated by the turnout of 47% amongst 
18-24 year olds compared to 74% amongst the over 65s at the 2019 
general election.  
 

b) Despite these low election turnout figures, young people today are 
often leading the fight on the important political issues of our times, 
such as the climate school strikes and the Black Lives Matter 
movement.  

 
c) The Elections Bill 2021 includes provision for the requirement of 

photographic ID at polling stations, which is likely to act as a form of 
voter suppression, particularly amongst groups who are already the 
least likely to vote.  

 
2. Council assembly welcomes the fact that:  

 
a) In July 2021, Southwark Council created the Southwark Youth 

Parliament, which is for young people aged 14 to 19. Two 
candidates from each Southwark school and two candidates from 
ten community areas were successfully elected, along with 
Southwark’s first-ever Youth Leader and Deputy Youth Leader.  
 

b) The Welsh government has successfully lowered the voting age to 
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16 in Wales via the Local Government and Elections (Wales) Act 
2021. This meant 16 and 17 year olds in Wales were able to 
participate in the recent Senedd and local council elections in May 
2021.  

 
3. Council assembly believes:  

 
a) Young people’s participation in politics is essential to our 

democracy.  
 

b) More needs to be done to support young people to engage in 
politics on a local and national scale.  

 
4. Council assembly calls on the cabinet to: 

 
a) Continue to support the good work of Southwark’s Youth 

Parliament.  
 

b) Put in place measures to make voter registration easy and 
accessible for all Southwark residents ahead of any future elections, 
in an effort to increase voter turnout.  
 

5. Council assembly calls on the government to:  
 
a) Support legislation that would lower the voting age to 16 across the 

UK, as is already the case in Scotland and Wales.  
 

b) Support the provision of high quality Citizenship education in all 
schools, including appropriate training for teachers and discreet 
curriculum time.  

 
c) Abandon the flawed Elections Bill, which will act to deter voter 

turnout through the introduction of ID requirements at polling 
stations. 

 
Support for Borough, Bankside and the Wider Area 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 

1. Council assembly notes that: 
 

a) Southwark is home to some of the UK’s most significant cultural and 
historical locations in Bankside, Borough and North Bermondsey.  
 

b) The area’s history goes back to the earliest days of London, with 
Anglo-Saxon and Roman settlements. It has historic links with the 
lives and works of Chaucer, Shakespeare, and Dickens. This rich 
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historic heritage continues with Shakespeare’s Globe and the 
remains of the Rose Theatre.   

 
c) The area is still a cultural hub for London. In 2019, the Tate Modern 

was the second most visited attraction in England with six million 
visitors.   

 
2. Council assembly identifies that: 

 
a) The Covid-19 pandemic has affected the area and its businesses. In 

October 2020, Better Bankside Business Improvement District said 
that footfall was about half what the area experiences for that time 
of year.  

 
b) There is a need to continue to support the area and its businesses 

recover from the pandemic. Continuing to promote the area’s 
heritage and associated tourism will play a part in any such revival.  

 
c) Throughout the Covid-19 pandemic the council has provided a large 

amount of support for business across the borough. In Borough and 
Bankside, 428 business where supported to the value of £3.64 
million.  

 
d) We must continue to protect and celebrate its historic cultural 

heritage. 
 

e) There are a number of heritage protections in place for Bankside. In 
addition to the listed buildings and scheduled Monuments, we also 
have the Borough High Street Conservation Area and the Thames 
Policy Area. 

 
f) Southwark Council’s Culture and Events team has directly invested 

over £13.3million in our cultural and heritage offer since 2010, in 
addition the sector has received funding from several non-culture 
specific grant programmes.  

 
g) The council has been able to open the Southwark Heritage Centre 

and Walworth Library at a time that other local authorities are 
reducing their commitment to funding heritage projects.  

 
h) Southwark Council takes its role as the custodian of the historic 

environment very seriously. Southwark has stated its vision is to 
preserve, conserve, celebrate and enhance Southwark’s unique, but 
also fragile and irreplaceable historic environment. The Heritage 
Supplementary Planning Document (SPD) plays a vital part in 
designing a heritage strategy for Southwark that identifies what 
people value about their heritage and how it plays an active role in 
community life. The council welcomes proposals from the local 
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community for locally listed buildings, in line with the criteria set out 
in the Heritage SPD.  

 
i) Southwark is a rich ecological resource with its parks and open 

spaces home to various species of birds, fish, mammals, wildflowers 
and invertebrates. The New Southwark Plan introduces 21 new 
Sites of Importance for Nature Conservation (SINCs) to protect the 
future ecological diversity of Southwark. 

 
j) The council has supported cultural institutions within that area 

including bringing the Africa centre to Southwark, which the council 
has given assistance in growing the centre from their HQ building to 
include arches on the Low Line; supporting the Central School of 
Ballet; and are collaborating with community groups to deliver a new 
permanent LGBTQ+ centre at Bankside. 

 
3. Council assembly calls on cabinet to: 

 
a) Launch and deliver a cultural recovery plan ensuring that 

Southwark continues to be a borough for cultural excellence; 
collect, conserve and celebrate our local history for future 
generations and enable all of our diverse communities to have 
access to cultural opportunities while protecting, preserving and 
growing our cultural venues, spaces and provision. 

 
b) Continue to support business and cultural institutions in Borough 

and Bankside and across the whole of Southwark. The council 
must continue to champion the role heritage plays in Southwark’s 
cultural life while reaffirming that it is the basis of Southwark’s 
distinct character and allure.  

 
c) Continue to acknowledge the great benefit in the many diverse 

voices through musical, literary and artistic creative events that are 
delivered through cultural groups, open spaces, libraries, heritage 
centres, museums, theatres, galleries and venues across 
Southwark.  

 
d) Continue the Council’s work in supporting heritage and culture with 

the understanding that history, and how people interpret the value 
of historic places, looks very different depending upon who you are 
and where you are looking.  

 
e) Continue to amplify the many different voices that contribute to 

making Southwark so special, including social, communal, cultural, 
economic, spiritual, political, activist, artistic, and literary 
experiences and these reflect personal matters of belief, gender, 
sexuality, race, ethnicity, age, mobility. All have equally important 
histories that must be preserved, recorded and protected. 
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Centenary Celebrations for Ada and Alfred Salter 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 

1. Council assembly notes: 
 
a) 2022 marks the centenary of Ada Salter becoming Mayor and Dr 

Alfred Salter being elected MP. The Salters were a legendary and 
much loved couple, who became famous locally and nationally.  
 

b) Ada left a well off home in the Midlands to do social work amongst 
the city slums. Alfred gave up a brilliant medical career to become a 
local doctor. Together they dedicated their lives to the people of 
Bermondsey and Rotherhithe.  

 
c) Their pioneering work on the environment, housing and public 

health was transformational. Ada’s Beautification Committee planted 
9,000 trees and filled public spaces with flowers, playgrounds, 
music and sport. She designed model council housing and 
supported women factory workers. Alfred promoted free medical 
treatment, a solarium, a convalescent home for mothers, and health 
education by cinema vans on the streets. As Quakers, they both 
campaigned tirelessly for peace.  

 
d) The Salters’ key issues – environment, housing and public health – 

are even more crucial today, as we face a climate crisis, worldwide 
homelessness and a global pandemic.  

 
2. Council assembly welcomes the fact that:  

 
a) Community activists have set up a Salter Centenary Project to 

celebrate the Salters’ vision and continue their inspiring legacy.  
 
b) Dame Judi Dench has become their patron, giving her support as a 

fellow Quaker and enthusiastic environmentalist.  
 

c) The project will create and support events and activities in the spirit 
of Ada and Alfred, so their principles are carried forward into the 
future.  

 
3. Council assembly calls on the cabinet to:  

 
a) Celebrate the inspiration of Ada and Alfred Salter in their centenary 

year by providing resources, for instance to organise a Salter 
exhibition from the local studies archives.  

b) Support the Salter Centenary Project in its community activities, 
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such as environmental plans for greening the area.  
c) Invite civic representatives and residents from Ada’s home town of 

Raunds to join the centenary celebrations. 
 

Transport for London funding 
 
That the motion referred from council assembly as a recommendation to cabinet, set 
out below be agreed. 
 

1. This Council Assembly is appalled by the Government’s lack of concern 
for the future funding of London’s transport system. With less than three 
weeks to go before the emergency deal with Transport for London (TfL) 
expires on 11 December 2021, there is still no certainty on long-term 
funding. 

 
2. Council assembly believes that:  

 
a. This continued uncertainty poses a grave threat to Londoners’ jobs, 

livelihoods and health; the delivery of new homes; and efforts to 
address the climate emergency. Not only is the capital struggling to 
emerge from the Covid-19 pandemic both socially and economically 
but TfL itself has lost valuable traveller revenue which undercuts its 
business model. 

 
b. The alternative to guaranteed funding would be drastic cuts in public 

transport services, such as: 
 

i. An 18% cut in bus services leading to a withdrawal of 100 
routes and less frequent services on 200 more; 

ii. A 9% cut in underground services – resulting in reduced 
maintenance and the scrapping of the Bakerloo Line 
extension; 

iii. Stopping the introduction of new electric buses; 
iv. Cutting funding to local road improvements – including no 

more cycle lanes and 20mph zones, and the closure of 
Rotherhithe Tunnel; 

v. And a consequent increase in bus and tube fares. 
 

c. The effect of these cuts would cause widespread disruption and 
gridlock across the capital, unfairly punishing millions of Londoners, 
and would put both London’s and the national economic recovery at 
risk. Without urgent Government investment to plug a £1.9 billion 
funding gap there will be a resultant ‘managed decline’ in services 
creating a ‘vicious circle’ of under-investment and service cuts 
resulting in an infrequent and unreliable transport system. 

 
3. London’s public transport system desperately needs a proper funding 

settlement from the Government. It is vital to the national recovery from 
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Covid-19, and it is vital to creating a sustainable, green future. London’s 
commuters and key workers deserve a world-class public transport 
system - not drastic cuts and fare hikes. 

 
4. This Council Assembly therefore calls upon the Leader and the Cabinet 

to liaise with the Mayor for London, the GLA and London Councils to 
lobby the Government to guarantee the future funding settlement for TfL. 

 

 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC 
 

 That the press and public be excluded form the meeting for the following items of 
business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt 
information as defined in category 3 of paragraph 10.4 of the access to information 
procedure rules of the Southwark Constitution. 
 
The following is a summary of the decisions taken in the closed part of the 
meeting. 
 

31. LEDBURY ESTATE TOWERS - FUTURE REDEVELOPMENT UPDATE  
 

 The cabinet considered the closed information relating to this item. Please see 
item 19 for the decision.  
 

32. BARNWELL HOUSE, ST GILES ROAD, CAMBERWELL, LONDON SE5 7RP   - 
DISPOSAL OF FREEHOLD INTEREST  

 

 This item was deferred. 
 

33. VARIATION OF DEVELOPMENT PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT  
 

 This item was deferred. 
 

 The meeting ended at 1.25pm. 
 
 
 CHAIR:  
 
 
 DATED:  
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 DEADLINE FOR NOTIFICATION OF CALL-IN UNDER SECTION 17 OF THE 
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PROCEDURE RULES IS MIDNIGHT, WEDNESDAY 15 
DECEMBER 2021. 
 
THE ABOVE DECISIONS WILL NOT BE IMPLEMENTABLE UNTIL AFTER THAT 
DATE.  SHOULD A DECISION OF THE CABINET BE CALLED-IN FOR SCRUTINY, 
THEN THE RELEVANT DECISION WILL BE HELD IN ABEYANCE PENDING THE 
OUTCOME OF SCRUTINY CONSIDERATION. 
 

 
 


